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Vale   

Colonel John Haynes AM 

 
On 15th February 2020 the RAAC family 

lost one of its most prominent and popular 

members. And the RAAC association lost 

the wisdom of man who, at near 70 years 

of age, stepped in to resurrect the flailing 

NSW branch as State President, and soon 

thereafter as the RAAC Assoc National 

President.   
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ANZAC DAY PARADE         Cancelled due to COVID 19 epidemic 

The Bizarre Story of the Last 20 Pdr Round Fired in Vietnam. 
 

 
 
There are three aspects to the above title (note the  
differences): 
 
The last 20pdr round fired in Vietnam; 
The last 20pdr round fired in anger in Vietnam; 
The last 20pdr round fired in contact in Vietnam. 
 
The circumstances re the first of these is explained  
below: 
 
ñMany calculated decisions had to be made in the  
context of the withdrawal. One involved the fact that 
twenty-pounder rounds could only be returned to  
Australia if they were packed in the protective metal  
cylinders in which they had been delivered. The C 
Squadron Ammunition Point held both cased and  
uncased rounds (the latter from tank troops which had 
been withdrawn from operations). As there were  
Insufficient cylinders to repack all rounds, it was  

decided that the óleft overô ammunition would be expended during H&I fire missions. As a result, the nights of 26 
and 27 August saw 5 Troop move to the Nui Dat firing point. The sound of artillery engaging suspected enemy 
positions at odd hours was a familiar one. On these nights, however, tank crews were the ones making the noise.ò 
 
The second is explained thus:  
 
ñThe squadron group set off for Nui Dat at 10am on 6 August under the command of Captain David Watts, the 
óTechOô. It was a slow trip, especially for the 15km or so before Route 2 was reached. As they headed south, 5 
Troop were detached to take up position on Courtenay Hill. The last tank troop had been placed under the  
operational control of 4RAR/NZ. It was nearing 9.30pm when SHQ and 1 Troop approached the Nui Dat gate. 
The commander of the lead tank radioed that Brigadier McDonald was there to greet them. Watts recalls the 
Task Force Commander reflecting: óIôm about to lose half my firepower.ô Tomorrow he would have just one tank 
troop to provide close support for two infantry battalions.ò 
 
Although there was no report in either the Sqn Commanderôs diary or the HQ 1ATF daily sitrep, the óTechoô told 
me that he came across some suspected enemy elements during the return to Nui Dat (before 5 Troop was  
detached to Courtney Hill).  A 5 Troop tank commanded by Ian Tulk engaged with speculative fire.  This is likely 
to have been my tank, as Ian was my operator and I had been picked at the end of Iron Fox to go on R&R. 
 
The third is explained here:  http://flex-mount.tripod.com/flex_mount_page_2 , with a few more details below: 
 
ñThe fact that the tanks were able to develop fire superiority to their front did not immediately force the enemy to 
retreat. 274 Regiment had previously shown themselves to be brave and resolute; capable of exploiting their  
defensive advantage to achieve delay and inflict casualties among their attackers. The C Squadron radio log  
provides some idea of the fighting involving the tanks, at this point:  
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John was 90 years of age and is survived by Gwen, his 

loving wife of 65 years. His memorial service was held at 

St James Church, King Street Sydney where the RAAC 

NSW Associationôs Chaplain, Reverend Andrew Sempell, 

led a moving tribute to a true icon. Some 180 people  

attended the service including LTGEN Laurie OôDonnell 

(CGS 1987-90) and MAJGEN Roger Powel (HOC RAAC), 

Pedro Rosemond (RSM Army), as well as Dame Marie 

Bashir the former Governor of NSW. 

 

John is perhaps unique in that he enlisted in the Citizen 

Military Forces or CMF on 15 July 1948 and retired from 

the Australian Regular Army on 30 October 1984, some 

36 years later.  His period of service encompassed  

immense change for the Army and the Royal Australian 

Armoured Corps.  He enlisted in an essentially WW2  

Army, with the 2nd AIF officially disbanding the year prior, 

and a year before the creation of 1st Armd Regt, ARA in 

1949.  He joined the Corps when the Matilda was our 

main Battle Tank and the .303 was our service rifle. He 

had the rare distinction of having served in almost every 

RAAC unit within our Corps. His overseas service  

including a visit to Vietnam in Aug 70 and over a year as 

Assistant Defence Attach® in Singapore 1973-74.  

 

COL John Haynes AM was, in every definition of the word, a stalwart of the veteran community and the 

RAAC. For 36 years in uniform and then another 36 years thereafter fighting for the welfare of both 

serving and ex-serving members of the Defence Force. For John there were still more hours in the day 

and energy left. His other extra-curricular activities were many (he was involved in some 25 different 

service related groups) but notably he was fighting for benefits for war widows and their dependants. 

For his untiring welfare efforts John was awarded the Order of Australia Medal in 2005.  

 

John also worked tirelessly for the recognition of service by Defence Force members. He took a leading 

role in the fight to establish the National Service Medal. As a member of the New Medal Group  

Committee he successfully fought for, and gained, the 4 years Service Medal for all Australian Defence 

force members. Added to this was his perseverance, and his persistence, as a leader of the RAAC  

Association in achieving the award of the Army Combat Badge for suitably qualified war service  

veterans. 

 

As President of the Royal Australian Armoured Corps Association (at both State and National levels) he 

became the driving force of a 20 year quest to, as he would say, ñright the wrongò of there being no  

memorial to our Boer War veteran forbears in our nationôs capital. The magnificent Boer War memorial 

that was given over to the people of Australia on 31st May 2018 would not have been achieved if not for 

Johnôs drive. In 2019 he was deservedly awarded a Member of the Order of Australia for this tireless 

work. Did you know that the face on the lead trooper of that Boer War Memorial is his uncle, Michael 

Stuart Haynes, who served in the Boer War? And the name of that horse is Toby. 
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To both honour John and to continue his dedicated work 

for the welfare of serving and ex-serving soldiers, the  

Royal Australian Armoured Corps Association NSW is 

forming a Trust. John was a part of the process of  

proposing the aims of this Trust that will bear his name, 

and it will come as no surprise that it his wish to assist 

serving and ex-serving members of the RAAC and their 

families in time of need.  

 

Donations to Johnôs Trust will be most welcome. 

 

The City of Parramatta, some 20 kilometres west of Sydney, and the population epicentre of the greater Sydney 
conurbation now has its own part of the National Boer War Memorial. Parramatta's horse was the initial bronze 
half size example produced by Louis Laumen when preparing the sculptures for the National Memorial. Paid for 
and presented to the New South Wales Lancers' Memorial Museum by Colonel John Haynes AM. Taking pride 
of place, the statue sits on a plinth outside the Museum building at Lancer Barracks, 2 Smith Street, Parramatta. 
The exhibit is secure within this defence facility, it can be inspected when visiting the museum. 
 
The Horseman represents Trooper Malcom Stewart Haynes of A Squadron, 6th Imperial Bushmen and his horse 
"Toby" in Australian Commonwealth Horse (ACH) rig. The ACH was the first force raised by the new  
Australian Commonwealth, it built on the traditions of the colonial units who had been in action in South Africa 
since the New South Wales Lancers' (NSWL) Fighting 29 first fired their Martini-Enfields at Belmont on 23  
November 1899. The NSWL supplied the soldiers of A Squadron of the 5th ACH. 4 Troop, A Squadron, 5 ACH 
was enrolled at Parramatta in January 1902. 
 
The horse arrived outside the Museum and was secured in place during a tour by members of the University of 
the Third Age on 28 February 2019; most impressed, tour group members were excited to be the first to see it in 
place. 
 
The Statue was unveiled by Colonel Haynes on 5 March 2019 at a parade by the 1st/15th Royal New South 
Wales Lancers to commemorate significant anniversaries: 199 years since Lancer Barracks were completed, 134 
years since the Regiment's formation and 100 years since members of the Regiment were first in action in South 
Africa. The parade commanded by the Regiment's Commanding Officer, Lieutenant Colonel Andrew White was 
attended by The Hon Julie Owens MP (Federal Member for Parramatta), The Hon David Elliott MStJ MP (NSW 
Minister for Veterans Affairs), the Regiment's Honorary Colonel Brigadier Philip Bridie AM and the  
Commander 5 Brigade. 
 
At the conclusion of the parade, the Regiment (less B Squadron based in Canberra) with members of the  
Regimental Association gathered in the historic (C1900) drill hall to cut the birthday cake. The cutting,  
performed with the Commanding Officer's sword by the oldest and youngest members of the Regiment. 
 
 
 



Colonel John Haynes AM (Ret'd) John Haynes joined the Royal New South Wales 
Lancers in 1948 as a trooper, he was Commissioned in the Regiment in 1950. 
Soon after he transferred to the Regular Army, serving in 13 different Royal  
Australian Armoured Corps units. 
 
He did a tour of duty in Vietnam in the early 1970s. The late 1970s saw him as 
Chief of Staff 2 Div. His last posting was Inspector of Administration for the Army. 
 
He retired from the Army in the mid 1980s and became the President of the Royal 
Australian Armoured Corps Association, New South Wales Branch RAACANSW), 
later serving as President of the National Association. In this role he instituted a 
number of successful initiatives for soldiers including the Army Combat Badge, the 
medal for National Service and the Australian Defence Medal. 
 
For these good works he was awarded the OAM. 
 
At the opening of the Light Horse Interchange west of Sydney in December 2005, 
Colonel Haynes struck up a conversation with the then Prime Minister John  
Howard. They noted that the service of Australian Soldiers in the Boer War was not 
commemorated at a memorial in the nation's capital, Canberra. 
 
The National Boer War Memorial project was born. Colonel Haynes gathered a 
group of volunteers initially under the banner of the RAACANSW and work started. 
Committees were formed throughout Australia, and funds raised. Those whose  
relatives had served in the war were encouraged to tell their stories and these were 
published on the Memorial Association's internet site, a place where all matter of 
material was to appear. To garner support volunteers gave presentations to any 
group interested. A design competition was held. The designs submitted did not 
meet with approval, an amalgam of designs was agreed on. Then the costing came.  
 
For the result to be achieved a figure just short of $4M was needed. Many thought 
this a bridge too far. Not John Haynes, he called on support from every quarter and 
eventually on 31 May 2017, His Excellency, General the Honourable Sir Peter  
Cosgrove AK MC (Ret'd) Governor-General of the Commonwealth of Australia 
dedicated the memorial in Anzac Parade, Canberra. 
 
For this effort, in the Australia Day honours 2019 Colonel Haynes was awarded an 
AM. Generous to a fault, he ensured that others on his committee were also  
honoured. Three received OAMs in the same honours list. 

  


